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Abstract 
Over the past decade, the Indian economy has been in a state of transition. The country has been focusing on export based 
indu~trialization . Economic liberalization has created investment opportunities for multinational corporations (MNCs), and foreign 
investments have increased in the labor intensive industries where women constitute a major part of the work force. The economic 
changes have increased the number of women employed, both in the formal and informal sectors. This research explores the status 
of these women with regard to changing industrial policy and its effect on their working conditions, wage equity, and health. It also 
examines factors such as literacy level and social status, and how these affect women's involvement in industry. 

Introduction 

As the industrial sector of the Indian economy 
moves into the 21 st century, it brings with it the reality 
of profound changes for the Indian women who make 
up an increasing percentage of the industrial labor 
force, especially in the informal sector. The dual 
nature ofIndia's economy means that the formal sector, 
with its large scale capital intensive operations 
employing skilled workers, is subsidized by the much 
larger informal sector, which is characterized by small 
scale labor intensive operations employing low skilled 
labor. 

Although women are affected by the increases in 
unemployment, underemployment, rural-to-urban 
migration, and technological displacement that affect 
all Indian laborers, they are additionally burdened with 
low social status, heavy domestic responsibilities, and 
low levels of literacy. In spite of efforts made to 
improve the status of women over the last fifty years, 
women are overwhelmingly concentrated in the 
informal sector, which is generally seen as an 
emgarrassment by a country as it attempts to promote 
rapid industrialization. Indian women are thus in the 
unique position of vitally contributing to the Indian 
economy through the exploitation of their labor, while 
being officially ignored in government labor and 
economic statistics. Their increasing presence in the 
labor market and their sheer numbers (currently over 
453 million) make these women an economic force to 
reckon with as India moves increasingly into the world 
marketplace. ... 

Indian Demographic Conditions 

India is about a third the size of the United States 
but based on the 1991 census had a population of 
846,303,000; which is nearly 3.5 times the population 
of the United States. In 1996 the population reached 
nearly 970 million (PRE, 1997). Between 1981-1991 
the annual exponential growth rate was 2.14 percent. 
There has been a decline in the death rate, 1011000 in 
1996, without a corresponding drop in the birth rate, 
2911 000 in 1996. Because of the rapid population 
growth India has a high percentage of young 
dependents. In 1996 about 35 percent ofthe population 
were under 15 years of age and 4 percent were over 65 
years. This indicates that the country is relatively 
young. 

The country is comprised of twenty five states and 
seven union territories (see Attachment 1, p. 55). There 
are marked variations in demographic and economic 
characteristics between the different parts of the coun
try. The southern region comprises the states of Tamil 
Nadu, Kerala, Andhra Pradesh, and Karnataka. In addi
tion, there are two union territories, Pondicherry and 
Andaman and Nicobar Islands. This region accounted 
for about 23 percent of the total population in 1991. 
This region is characterized by higher percent-age of 
population living in the urban areas than the national 
average. The important urban center in this region is 
Chennai (formerly known as Madras). As one looks at 
the female literacy rate, with the exception of Andhra 
Pradesh all the states and union territories rank. higher 
than the average for the country. The female work 
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Table 1. Population Statistics for Southern India's States and Territories, 1991 

STATEiUNION 
TERRITORY 

POPULATION 
(IN 'OOOS) 

URBAN 

POPULATION AS % 
OF TOTAL 
POPULATION 

FEMALE 
LITERACY 
RATE(%) 

FEMALEVVORKFORCE 
PARTICIPATION RATE 

Andhra Pradesh 66,508 26.89 34.72 34.32 

Karnataka 44,977 30.92 44.34 29.39 

Kerala 29,028 26.39 86.17 15.85 

Tamil Nadu 55,859 34.15 51 .33 29.89 

Pondicherry* 808 64.00 65 .63 15.24 

Andaman & 
Nicobar* 

281 26.71 65.46 13.13 

INDIA 846,303 25.73 39.29 22.25 

( Source: Census of India, 1991 ') 
*Union Territories 

++++++++++++ 


Table 2. Population Statistics for Eastern And Northeastern Indian States and Territories 

STATE/UNION 
TERRITORY 

POPULATION 
(1"1'000) 

URBAN POPULATION 
AS % OF TOTAL 

FEMALE 
LITERACY RATE 
(%) 

FEMALE WORKFORCE 
PARTICIPATION RATE 

Arunachal 
Pradesh 

865 12.80 29.69 34.32 

Assam 22,414 11.10 43.03 21.61 

Manipur 1,837 27.52 47.60 38.96 

Meghalaya 1,775 18.60 44.85 34.93 

Mizoram 690 46.10 78.60 43.52 

Nagaland 1,209 17.21 54 .75 37.96 

Orissa 31 ,660 13.38 34.68 20.79 

Sikkim 406 9.10 46.69 30.41 

Tripura 2,757 15.30 49.65 13.76 

VVest Bengal 68,078 27.48 46.56 11 .25 

INDIA 846,303 25.73 39.29 22.25 

C Source: Census oflndia, 1991 ~ 
* Union Territories 
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force participation rates for Andhra Pradesh, Karna
taka, and Tamil Nadu are higher than the average for 
India (Table 1). 

The eastern and north eastern region of India 
accounted for 15.56 percent of the total population in 
1991. With the exception of Manipur, Mizoram, and 
West Bengal all the other states have a very high 
percentage of the popUlation living in the rural areas, 
such as nearly 91 percent in Sik.kim. The leading city 
of this region is Calcutta. Most of these states rank 
high in tenus of female literacy rates. Only the states 
of Arunachal Pradesh and Orissa have female literacy 
rates which is lower than the national average. The 
female work force participation rate is lower than the 
average for India in the states of Assam, Orissa, 
Tripura, and West Bengal (Table 2). 

Table 3 illustrates the population statistics for the 
western and north western region of the country. In 
1991 this region accounted for 38.89 percent of India's 
population. The union territories of Chandigarh and 
Delhi have nearly 90 percent ofthe population living in 
the urban areas. Almost all the states, except Punjab, 
have a lower percentage of popUlation living in the 
urban areas than the average Indians living in the urban 
areas. Female literacy rates are low in the states of 
Bihar, Rajasthan, and Uttar Pradesh which incidently 
accounted for 81 percent of the regional population. 
The female work force participation rate is lower than 
the national average of 22.25 percent for most of the 
states. The states of Himachal Pradesh and Rajasthan 
have a higher percent of women in the work force than 
the nation as a whole. 

The western region accounted for 22.20 percent of 
the total population in 1991. Nearly 99 percent of the 
population is concentrated in the states of Gujarat, 
Maharashtra, and Madhya Pradesh. This region is 
characterized by a high percent of people living in the 
urban areas. The important urban center in this region 
is Mumbai (formerly known as Bombay). With the 
exception of Lakshadweep and Goa the female work 
force participation rate is higher than the national 
average (Table 4). The state of Maharashtra is highly 
industrialized and is very attractive to foreign investors. 

One of the major challenges confronting India is 
high population growth and urban poverty. In 1995 the 
per capita Gross National Income (GNP) was $340, 
compared to $26,980 in the United States. Nearly 75 
percent of the population lives in rural areas. In the 
agricultural sector, India over the last fifty years, has 
been successful in achieving self-sufficiency. The 
production of food increased and this has allowed the 
country to achieve self sufficiency and to increase the 
per capita availability of food grains. This increase in 

food grains was brought about by the Green Revolution 
technology, introduced in the late 1950s to early 1960s. 
India is self-sufficient in grain production and rarely 
has to depend on imported grains. However, 
technological development has resulted in the growth 
of large fanus and has contributed to landlessness. 
Presently the agricultural sector continues to provide 
employment to nearly two-thirds of the labor force 
(World Bank, 1995a). In general adult literacy rates in 
the rural areas is far behind that in the urban areas. The 
low level of adult literacy rates in the rural areas slows 
the movement ofworkers out ofagriculture. However, 
the rural areas are characterized by high levels of 
unemployment and underemployment which results in 
high rural-urban migration. 

Since the early 1950s the country has made some 
progress on the health and education front. Poverty 
alleviation has been one of the major objectives of 
India's economic policy since the First Five Year Plan. 
However, the World Bank (1995a) reports that about 
25.4 percent of the population continues to live below 
the poverty line. The country's performance in human 
development has been far below satisfactory level. In 
1996 the life expectancy at birth was 59 years and 
infant mortality rate stood at 75 (PRB, 1997). The poor 
performance of the country on the human development 
front has been due to the fact that economic growth has 
not been able to generate enough jobs for the rural and 
urban poor. 

Women, Industrial Policy and Foreign Investment 

Since the early days ofplanning in the 1950s, India 
relied almost exclusively on an inward-oriented indus
trial policy. During the late 1980s and early 1990s, 
India began to promote export-oriented indus
trialization in order to improve its bargaining position 
in the world economy. The ensuing economic 
liberalization created investment opportunities and 
policies which promoted partnerships with multina
tional corporations (MNCs) from such countries as the 
US, Russia, and Japan, that were designed to exploit 
India's enormous labor force, while keeping wages and 
other operating costs low. Unfortunately, the result of 
these policies has been the increasing marginalization 
of women workers. Much of the investment by MNCs 
has been in industries such as textiles and electronics 
where low cost labor is the most important factor. 
Because of lower incomes, women are desperately 
willing to work, the informal sector in India has 
become an employer's market, and wages are at the 
discretion of agents and subcontractors. These inter
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Table 3. Population Statistics for Western and North Western India, 1991 

STATEfUNlON 
TERRITORY 

POPULATION (IN 
'OOOs) 

URBAN POPULATION 
AS% OFToTAL 

FEMALE 
LITERACY RATE 
(%) 

FEMALE WORKFORCE 
PARTICIPATION RATE 

Bihar 86,374 13.14 22.89 7.66 

Chandigarh* 642 89.69 72.34 10.39 

Delhi* 9,421 89.93 66.99 7.36 

Haryana 16,464 24.63 40.47 10.76 

Himachal Pradesh 5,17 1 8.69 52. \3 34.82 

Jammu & Kashmir 7,719 --  ---- -----

Punjab 20,282 29.55 50.41 4.40 

Rajasthan 44,006 22.88 20.44 27.40 

Uttar Pradesh 139,112 19.84 25 .31 12.32 

INDIA 846,303 25.73 39.29 22.25 

( Source: Census of India, 1991 ') 
* = Union Territories 

++++++++++++ 


Table 4. Population Statistics ofWestern India, 1991 

STATElUNlON 
TERRITORY 

POPULATION (IN 
'OOOS) 

URBAN POPULATION FEMALE 
AS%OFTOTAL LITERACY 

RATE(%) 

FEMALE WORKFORCE 
PARTIClPATION RATE 

Dadra & Nagar 
Haveli* 

138 8.47 26.98 48.79 

Daman & Diu* 102 46.80 59.40 23 .17 

Lakshadweep* 52 56.31 72.89 7.60 

Goa 1,170 41.01 67.09 20.52 

Gujrat 41,310 34.49 48.64 25.96 

Madhya & Pradesh 66,18 1 23 .18 28.85 32.68 

Maharastra 78,937 38.69 52.32 33.11 

INDIA 846,303 25.73 39.29 22.25 

( Source: Census of India, 1991 j 
* = Union Territories 
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mediaries are useful to the MNCs, which can thus 
claim no direct knowledge of the extremely low wages 
and poor working conditions suffered by the women. 
The value added in production by low wage labor 
amounts to enormous profit on MNC investments, most 
of which leaves India as the fmished products are sold 
elsewhere. 

Several countries have invested increasing 
amounts in India since the beginning of the reforms. 
For example, Table 5 shows that between 1984 and 
1993, Japan has steadily increased its long-term 
investment in India from $6 million to $367 million 
(Table 5), particularly in the labor intensive electronics 
industry. The US, though with a more sporadic pattern 
of investment, has also increased its investments in the 
last few years, from $16 million in 1984 to $82 million 
in 1993 (Table 5). In fact, the US remained India's 
largest trading partner: during 1991-1992, there was a 
total of $4.91 billion in total US/Indian trade turnover. 
Indian government figures divide this turnover between 
$1.99 billion in imports from the US, and $2.92 billion 
in exports to the US (Government of India, p.723). 
These figures indicate the enormous profit being made 
by MNCs using India's vast labor pool. 

Recent economic downturns and disagreements 
among the Indian government, Indian companies, and 
MNCs have shown the other side of the export-oriented 
economic coin. The government has adopted a new 
economic policy involving devaluation of the rupee, 
reduction offood and fertilizer subsidies, and cutting of 
funds for public investment in social welfare and 
infrastructure. It has also reduced investment in 
development planning and in capital-intensive 
enterprises. This policy has led to retrenchment, 
especially in the textile industry, and women have been 
the first to be fired as companies cut their losses. Full
time male workers are also losing their positions, as 
companies do not hesitate to hire part-time women 
workers at much lower wages. This is especially 
evident where large urban industrial units have been 
closed, and the work subcontracted to village women 
on a piece-rate system, producing an economically 
significant shift of labor to the informal sector. At the 
same time, rural migrants to urban areas have increased 
competition for remaining informal sector jobs. While 
the proportion of women in this type of work has 
increased dramatically, there has been a substantial 
decrease in the number of skilled industrial sector jobs 
available to women. This major economic downshift 
to the informal sector means that more women than 
ever must accept low wage work under poor working 
conditions, or face the alternative of destitution. 

Work, Family and Society 

Indian society is still deeply rooted in traditional 
stereotypes of dependent women. Although Indian 
women contribute to the family income, and are often 
its major support, the fact that they are employed does 
not mean that their contribution is valued. Despite their 
earnings, women in India's male-dominated society 
must bear responsibility for all domestic duties, which 
are time-conswning and exhausting. In addition to an 
average working day of up to 16 hours in the informal 
sector (Sultania 46), women must gather fuel , carry 
water, make market purchases, prepare food, and care 
for other family members on a daily basis. Their 
economically precarious status has a direct impact on 
these activities, since the low wages of the informal 
sector dictate a hand-to-mouth existence in which food 
security is a major problem. In addition, India's high 
fertility rate of 3.5 children per female, in sharp 
contrast to the US rate of 2.0, means that women of 
child-bearing age must cope with frequent pregnancies, 
which often leave them ill or chronically exhausted 
(PRB, 1997). When economic necessity drives these 
women into the informal sector, it is at the cost of their 
health, which in turn affects their overall productivity. 
Still, India's high fertility rates insure a constant supply 
of cheap labor, giving both government and industry 
little incentive to subsidize or encourage safe and 
effective popUlation control. 

Because the employment of Indian women is 
largely in the informal sector, it is difficult to obtain 
accurate statistics pertaining to their status. For 
example, literacy rates, an important measure of 
women's economic potential, indicate that women are 
officially 39% ofthe literate popUlation (Kumar, p.59), 
yet a 1993 study of women contract laborers in Jaipur 
revealed that 94% were completely illiterate (Sultania, 
p.31). Official estimates of the economically active 
female popUlation in India indicate that with women 
officially making up 29% of the labor force, there is a 
22.25% female work participation rate (Agrawal et ai, 
p.86-87). However, these statistics do not take into 
account the fact that much of the home based work, 
especially piece rate work, is not included by the 
government as gainful employment. Construction 
work, which employs a large number of informal 
women workers, is regarded as casual or informal labor 
and similarly disregarded. Work is more likely to be 
counted if it takes place in a structured manufacturing 
environment in the formal sector, and government 
statistics generally avoid the informal sector altogether. 

Home-based piece rate work in the garment 
industry provides an excellent example of women's 
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Table 5. Investment in India by U.S. and Japanese Interests (in Million SUS), 1984-1993 

YEAR JAPA.i~ US 

1984 6 16 

1985 6 19 

1986 17 18 

1987 38 23 

1988 62 21 

1989 80 26 

1990 110 30 

1991 124 29 

1992 332 48 

1993 367 82 

(source: Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD). 1995. p.159 ~ 

employment in India. Because such work is not 
perceived as socially demeaning, social barriers to the 
employment of relatively high-caste women do not 
exist in the case of home-based labor. Caste does not 
necessarily equate with true income status, and the 
tightening ofIndia's economy forces many women into 
the labor market even as their employment choices are 
limited by their traditional place in Indian society. As 
a result, many women, particularly those in the 20-24 
age range, prefer home-based work because of these 
social taboos on working outside the home (Rao and 
Husain, p. 168). Young women also often work at 
home to save money for the dowries that are 
increasingly demanded before marriage, as India 
becomes a more consumer-oriented society. 

Unfortunately, women in home-based work are 
easily exploited. Their work is privatized to such an 
extent that it takes place in a family context and is 
therefore largely unregulated. The women have little 
knowledge about the agents who hire them or about the 
piece rate that fellow workers receive. The 
intermediaries on whom they depend for employment 
actually prefer them to be illiterate, as this makes them 
ignorant ofboth their legal rights and the possibility of 
organization. Like their cOWlterparts in construction 
work, these women are also extremely vulnerable to 
seasonal fluctuations in demand which often put them 
out of work \vithout notice and into an even more 

precarious economic situation. The objective of these 
informal workers is not to emulate the mass 
consumption of the expanding middle class, nor even 
to greatly improve their own standard ofliving. In the 
subsistence economy of the informal sector, the 
predominant goal is a stable income. 

In the informal sector, whether in home-based 
work, construction, or factory labor, there are no 
standard benefits such as those enjoyed by women in 
the developed countries ofNorth America and Western 
Europe. A seemingly endless supply of cheap, 
compliant, fear-driven labor gives subcontractors no 
reason to raise wages or provide even the modest 
benefits ofrunning water or sanitary facilities. Medical 
benefits are unheard of, and the idea ofvisiting a doctor 
is an Wlthinkable lUXUry. There is no paid leave for 
illness, and the resulting job loss is a constant threat. 
Maternity benefits, though there may be legal provision 
for them, are never implemented. Since any absence 
from work means loss ofearnings, women are reluctant 
to demand any type of leave. 

Child care is another issue in which some legal 
provision has been made, but is consistently ignored. 
State governments in India have the power to require 
industrial employers of twenty or more women to 
provide a room for children Wlder six years of age 
while their mothers work (Sultania, p.78-79). In 
practice, these rooms or creches seldom exist, and there 
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is no enforcement of the standard. Without them, 
women must bring babies and very young children into 
their work environment. A commonly practiced 
alternative among women who must leave home to 
work is to leave the children either alone or in the care 
of children too young to look after themselves 
properly. Short-sighted employers do not consider that 
the lack ofproper child care will have a profound effect 
on the quality of the future work force, which will be 
composed of these same children. 

Recent government welfare programs that try to 
address these issues have focused on a basic needs 
approach. This involves separate programs for different 
aspects ofwomen's lives, which are not aU available for 
women when and where they need them. The needs of 
women workers are artificially isolated from their 
socio-economic matrix, rather than being addressed as 
integrated aspects of a whole. There are major 
drawbacks to this approach, especially as it applies to 
women in the informal sector. Health or nutrition 
programs, for example, can make little headway if 
informal sector workers are living in deplorable 
conditions at the lowest possible wages . Likewise, 
housing programs and self-employment schemes will 
not prevail when women are undernourished and 
overburdened. 

Women and Organization 

The involvement of women in labor organization 
is limited in India. Despite the formation ofgrass roots 
movements such as SEWA (Self-Employed Women's 
Association), women in the informal sector commonly 
face the lowest possible wages, the poorest of working 
conditions, and harassment by agents and subcon
tractors. They are discouraged from involvement in 
labor organizations by the threat of losing their 
employment, leaving them in a divisive and 
competitive work environment. Low levels of literacy 
among unorganized informal sector women have a 
negative effect on their level of awareness, which then 
lowers their inclination to assert their rights, either in 
the family or in the work force. 

Religious and social constraints also affect Indian 
women. Traditional gender segregation, for example, 
hinders their involvement in labor organization. Their 
domestic burdens, as well as their paid labor, put severe 
constraints on their time, leaving them with no chance 
for discussion or organization. The fact that the 
informal sector employs women already in economic 
straits means that the women are in direct competition 
with each other for jobs, which is a strong disincentive 
to active labor movement participation. 

Another obvious barrier to informal sector organi

zation is the extent of illiteracy among the women 
workers. Dissemination of information about trade 
unions is severely limited by the inability of most 
workers to read at even a rudimentary level. The 
perpetuation of these conditions is an obvious 
advantage for the capital-intensive industries. Isolation 
and illiteracy of women workers puts severe limits on 
labor organization while minimizing the cost of 
industrial supervision. Industries using informal sector 
labor are also likely to be mobile in that, with a 
constant supply of labor on demand, they are able to 
move their operations if local wages rise or if labor 
organization begins to occur. 

Conclusion 

Increased foreign investment by MNCs, coupled 
with a labor force desperate for work, has been looked 
on as a solution by the Indian government for a variety 
of economic and social problems. It has expected that 
the benefits offoreign investment would "trickle down" 
to the level of the working people. In reality, the 
majority of foreign capital has had a limited scope. In 
the garment industry, for example, it has gone into fmal 
assembly plants employing a relatively small number 
of skilled formal sector workers, and into paying 
contractors who subcontract piece rate work to 
unorganized workers in the informal sector. Due to 
government tax incentives, the high profits to the 
MNCs do not remain in India, but leave the country 
without benefitting anyone beyond the upper echelons 
of the capital investment partnerships. 

The problems of women workers in India's 
informal sector are enormous and complex. They have 
long-term consequences both for the women them
selves and for the Indian economy which exploits them. 
Solutions are not easily constructed nor easily 
implemented because Indian women, even in the 
informal sector, are not a homogeneous group. 
Regional, caste, class, and religious issues continually 
affect women's employment, and their employment in 
tum cannot be divorced from their domestic and 
maternal concerns. The complex issues involved in 
improving the status of women in the informal 
industrial sector are being addressed, if at aU, by top
down assistance packages or broad welfare programs, 
often under the auspices of extra-governmental 
organizations, such as the United Nations and the 
World Bank, with no significant input from the women 
themselves. Though possibly well meant, these 
paternalistic solutions have major drawbacks at the 
local level. 

Even government approved development plans 
that purport to promote the involvement of women in 
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the economy seldom consider the reality of the 
complex relationships between women and macro
economic policies. Women are generally expected to 
benefit from welfare programs that are rooted in the 
basic needs approach and artificially separate and 
isolate the heavily integrated facets of their lives. The 
employment of women, especially in the informal 
sector, is viewed as peripheral to development. As a 
result, the exploitation of women's low status 
continues, especially where government statutes 
designed to protect them remain unenforced. National 
development plans that avoid defining women as equal 
partners are short-sighted, and they perpetuate the 
reliance of Indian women on welfare programs rather 
than promoting the education, literacy, wage equity, 
and safe working conditions that would lead to self 
reliance. 

The infonnal sector, with its emphasis on domi
nance and exploitation, perpetuates a feudal system of 
employment for Indian women. This insecure and 
unstable employment is in turn predicated on a feudal 
culture in which women are subordinate. When 
combined with increasing Western-style capitalism and 
consumerism, it does not differ from exploitative 
colonialism and it produces an ever worsening prospect 
for women in Indian industry. The only route for fair 
and equitable development in India is to balance the 
current top-down strategy, which has not had a positive 
effect on the lives of women, with a greater emphasis 
on development at the grass-roots level. Increased 
investment will not succeed in the long tenn without 
concurrent improvement in literacy rates, social status, 
wages, and working conditions for Indian women in the 
informal sector. 
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